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Hello from Hamilton! 
 
I am writing this on a beautiful day in Hamilton, and it is incredible to think of all the things that have 

happened in the past few years since the last newsletter. In March Colgate sent most students 

home, and instruction went almost entirely online using Zoom and other platforms for the remainder 

of the semester.  Labs, class discussions, even Di's famous end-of-Mineralogy Geopardy! game 

were done online, and we all made it through.  Unfortunately the summer field class and field work 

had to be canceled, but some summer research was able to go ahead and be performed remote-

ly.  Amy Leventer boxed-up microscopes that she 

takes on Antarctic cruises and sent them to two stu-

dents so they could do their diatom taxonomy at 

home, and other students worked on remote sens-

ing and geophysics projects with Joe Levy and Au-

breya Adams.  At this point it is unclear what the 

Fall will bring, but we are confident that we will all 

pull through it together. 

 
We have had a lot of changes in the department in the past few years.  In 2018 Rich April retired, 

and Connie Soja retired in 2019.  Rich is still a presence in the department ï he has agreed to con-

tinue to curate the Linsley Geology Museum over the next few years, so we arenôt losing him and his 

institutional experience entirely.  This summer Dave Linsley, who worked as a long-term technician 

in the department also retired, although we will still be darkening his door with questions about local 

geology.  Finally, we are sorry to lose Jodi McNamara to retirement at the end of the summerï She 

and Dick plan to split her time between New York and Florida. Jodi has been a mainstay for the de-

partment for almost 20 years, and losing both her guiding hand and institutional memory will be a 

real blow to the department. 

 

After a national search last year we are thrilled to have hired Paul Harnik, an invertebrate paleontol-

ogist who comes to Colgate this fall from Franklin & Marshall College.  We also are very happy to 

announce that Alison Koleszar (CU '04) has joined the department, after teaching as a visitor for 

several years.  They both have written messages in the newsletter. 

 

Thank you all for your support over the years, and please stay in touch.  

 
With best wishes, 

 
 
 
 

William H Peck 
Professor and Chair 
Department of Geology 
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 FACULTY NEWS 
 
Aubreya Adams 
Assistant Professor 
 
For the past three years, Iôve been working to solve earthquake-related 
mysteries along the southern coast of Alaska, where the Pacific Plate 
subducts beneath the North American Plate.  Across the globe, sub-
duction zones are home to copious earthquakes and generate the very 
largest of earthquakes ï and Alaska is no exception.  The southern 
coast of Alaska experiences thousands of earthquakes a year, some of 
which are too small to be felt while others destroy cities. Yet, earth-
quakes are not distributed evenly along the Alaskan subduction zone.  

In some regions, the tectonic plates appear to ñlockò for long periods of time, releasing most of 
their energy during enormous but infrequent earthquakes ï like the 1962 Great Alaskan Earth-
quake, the second largest earthquake in recorded history. Immediately juxtaposed to these re-
gions are sections that appear to ñcreepò instead, releasing energy slowly but constantly, and 
which have not generated large earthquakes for at least 10,000 years. 
 
From 2017-2019, I teamed up with nine other seismologists to design and carry out the Alaska 
Amphibious Community Seismic Experiment (AACSE).  Our mission was to gather the enormous 
dataset needed to answer questions about the factors that control why large earthquakes occur in 
some locations but not others ï and to share that dataset publicly so that scientists could tackle 
the problem using many types of analyses.  Gathering this dataset was technically challenging due 
to the large yet remote geographic area to be covered and because of the inherently amphibious 
nature of subduction zones, which required numerous types of instruments to be simultaneously 
deployed.  The final array of seismometers included 30 stations on the Alaskan Peninsula and Ko-
diak Island as well as 75 ocean-bottom seismometers (OBS), all left in place for 15 months to 
monitor ground motion on land and on the seafloor, plus 398 ñnodalò seismometers deployed in a 
very dense array on eastern Kodiak Island for one month. 
 
During the summer of 2018, I led a team including astroge-
ophysics major Jordan Tockstein ô20 to install 16 stations in 
remote regions of the Alaskan Peninsula.  Most locations 
were inaccessible by road, so we used any transportation 
necessary to bring their seismometers to the targeted loca-
tions ï wheeled planes, float planes, a helicopter, and we 
even chartered a fishermanôs boat to install a station on an 
uninhabited island.  Once we arrived on site, we buried our 
sensitive instruments in the ground, where they continued 
to measure ground motion as small as tens of nanometers 
for 15 months. The power systems and GPS antennae ex-
posed at the surface were camouflaged and reinforced in 
bear-resistant boxes to deter interference from curious, but 
destructive, marauding bears.  Leaving a station after in-
stallation is a leap of faith, and any number of things may 
go wrong as the instrument sits in isolation for months ï 
floods, power failures, lightning strikes, vandalism, and yes, bear attacks. Even with our precau-
tions, local bears displayed an insatiable appetite for our GPS antennae, which had to be replaced 
periodically throughout the course of the experiment! 
 
An important component of the mission of AACSE as a community experiment was to broaden the 
population that can use the dataset.  With this in mind, I hosted a week-long workshop in Kodiak, 

Jordan Tockstein ô20 records notes on   
the installation of a seismometer at Shoe-
maker Lodge. 
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AK for undergraduate students selected from universities 
around the country during the early summer of 2019.  The work-
shop kicked-off with discussions, demonstrations, and activities 
that introduced students to Alaskan tectonics and illustrated how 
to access seismic data and the types of analyses the data might 
be used for. We were then joined by two regional geologists, 
who led us on a day-long field trip to explore the tectonic history 
of Kodiak.  Our workshop wrapped up with an opportunity to see 
how seismic data is collected as students assisted in the recov-
ery the nodal seismic stations from around the island. 
 
By the late summer and early fall, it was time to retrieve our sta-
tions and discover what data our efforts had yielded. As part of 
the data retrieval, I served as Co-chief Scientist aboard the Na-

tional Science Foundation (NSF) Research Vessel Sikuliaq to recover 45 of the OBS.  If leaving a 
station on land is a leap of faith, leaving one on the seafloor is a hopeful blind plunge into the un-
known ï because you cannot see the equipment as it sits on the seafloor up to 5 km beneath you.  
We used multiple methods to bring the instruments to the surface, including activating floating 
buoys attached to kilometers-long tow lines and manual retrieval using the ROV JASON.  When 
faced with the challenges of the open ocean, recoveries can go wrong.  We lost a few stations dur-
ing recovery, when their tow lines broke and they fell back to the seafloor, and a few others never 
responded to our acoustic signals to ñwakeò them.  In one mysterious case, we used ROV JASON 
to look for a station where it had been installed, but it wasnôt there.  We performed a grid search 
over several kilometers but found no signs of the station ï no debris, no hints of buried infrastruc-
ture, no lingering tow lines.  The station had simply vanished into the unknown depths.  In spite of a 
handful of setbacks, we successfully recovered the vast majority of our stations, building an un-
precedented dataset to study this region. 
 
The AACSE project has officially concluded, succeeding in its mission to gather a public dataset to 
study the characteristics of the Alaskan subduction zone and to better understand the causes of 
and controls on seismicity in the region.  The science, however, is only beginning as we start to ex-
plore the data that we collected!  In May of this year, I received funding from NSF for a three year 
project to use AACSE data to build a model of seismic velocities in the lithosphere and astheno-
sphere of the Alaskan subduction zone.  By examining how earthquake wave speeds change de-
pending on the direction they are travelling, I will explore how hydration of the mantle wedge af-
fects the seismicity and volcanic behaviors of the Alaskan subduction zone.  In this new phase of 
the project, I will bring on-board a postdoctoral researcher who, in addition to building seismic ve-
locity models, will also be mentored in teaching geophysics to undergraduate students.  Next sum-
mer, I will host a summer research camp for Colgate students and for students from other universi-
ties who want to learn about seismic methods and Alaskan tectonics. I look forward to these excit-
ing developments and to sharing important new discoveries with my students and colleagues. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Participants of the Undergraduate  
Short Course examine fossil-containing 
concretions at Fossil Beach. 

         An OBS emerges from the ocean. 
Graduate students who joined the cruise through 
the Apply to Sail program marvel at wildlife 
brought to the surface with our instruments. 
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Paul Harnik 
Assistant Professor 
 
I am thrilled to be joining the Geology department this summer 
as Colgateôs new paleontologist! I study how marine animals 
respond to environmental change, specifically the capacities of 
species to adapt and move as well as their vulnerabilities to ex-
tinction. In order to predict the impacts of current and future 
changes in ocean conditions on marine life, it is critical to un-
derstand how species have weathered similar conditions in the 
past. Consequently, patterns of biodiversity change preserved 
in the marine fossil record are a central focus of my research 
and teaching. 
 

I received my bachelorôs in geology from Oberlin College and then worked for several years at 
the Paleontological Research Institution in Ithaca, New York. While living in Ithaca, I taught stu-
dents of all ages about Northeastern geology and became smitten with the Devonian of the Ap-
palachian Basin. In Central New York you can find evidence of ancient life and past environ-
ments in almost every rock you pick up! This was an eye opening experience for me, as I grew 
up in Baltimore city on metamorphic bedrock and found my first fossil on an undergraduate 
fieldtrip. 
 
I received my doctorate in evolutionary biology 
from the University of Chicago where I studied 
Cenozoic fossils in order to better understand 
how species characteristics affect their extinction 
rates. After my PhD, I held postdoctoral positions 
at Stanford University and at the National Evolu-
tionary Synthesis Center. Through analyses of 
global databases, I was able to ask and answer 
questions about modern and ancient extinctions 
that would not have otherwise been possible. I 
also became increasingly interested in under-
standing how the fossil record could be used to 
anticipate, and potentially mitigate, current biodi-
versity losses. 
 
I come to Colgate from Franklin and Marshall Col-
lege where for the past seven years I have taught 
courses in paleontology, historical geology, and environmental science. While at Franklin and 
Marshall, I have been ñputting the dead to workò to understand the impacts of anthropogenic en-
vironmental change on coastal ecosystems. By comparing communities living today with the 
skeletal remains of past communities, my students and I study the biological impacts of nutrient 
pollution and other stressors in the northern Gulf of Mexico. Each summer we collect MANY 
samples of seafloor sediment in coastal Louisiana, Alabama, and Florida which we use to study 
changes in communities and species traits over time. This work is currently supported by an NSF 
CAREER grant and I cannot wait to bring Colgate students to the Gulf in summer 2021! 
 
I am excited to engage Colgate students in studying the history of life and its implications for our 
present-day world in and outside the classroom. This fall I will be teaching paleontology, and to-
gether we will piece together histories of biodiversity change from the scale of individual hand 

   Skeletal remains of past populations of marine moll     

usks collected on the continental shelf offshore Lou-

isiana.  
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samples, to observations from multiple outcrops across Madison County, to the regional and global 
scale using databases. I will also be teaching in the CORE where we will explore the evidence for 
global anthropogenic environmental change and discuss potential implications via scholarship 
spanning the natural and social sciences and humanities. 
 
When I am not immersed in modern and ancient seas, I can be found exploring the outdoors with 
my wife, Morgan Elmore, and our daughters, Lena and Hazel. I also play traditional Appalachian 
music, love reading fiction, and have recently taken up pinhole photography as another way of ex-
ploring our changing planet. 
 
If you are on campus, or see my students and I on an outcrop in the region, please stop and say 
hello. I would love to meet Geology friends and alumni and learn more about your experiences at 
Colgate and beyond, and give you a taste of the projects underway in the Paleo Lab. 

 

Karen Harpp 
Professor 
 
Hello CU Geology Alums! 

I hope you are all doing well despite the challenges we are all facing 
these days. Quick summary from my perspective:  

A)  Joe Eakin and I have been continuing the Virtual Galapagos Pro-
ject, which is an effort to design an online educational resource for mid-
dle school kids that teaches fundamental science concepts through the 
lens of scientific mysteries about the Galapagos (because, after all, 
who doesnôt love volcanoes and iguanas, letôs be honest!). The project 
includes online interactive pieces, 360

o
 videos from the Galapagos, in-

terviews with scientists doing research in the islands and local residents 
who support the scientific work, and lots to think about how geology, 
biology, chemistry, and physics all contribute to this amazing place. 
Colgate undergraduates with majors from geology to physics, biology, 
peace studies, computer science, environmental studies, and education 
have all participated over the past few years in this project designed by 
students for students. We anticipate having a pilot of the first Galapa-
gos ñmysteryò (how endemic marine and land iguanas separated from a 
common South American ancestor longer ago than the age of the old-
est Galapagos Island!) in a pilot form sometime this summer, as we 
work remotely.  

B) I continue to work on research in the Galapagos, primarily exploring 
the development of the eastern islands and the compositional structure 
of the Galapagos mantle plume. 

C) Erica Nathan and I have almost finalized a website that will provide ac-
cess to videoconferences by researchers around the world on the front lines of mantle plume re-
search, which were held as part of the 400-level mantle plumes classes offered over the last few 
years, so keep an eye open for that, coming sometime near the end of the summer/early fall. 

D) Alison Koleszar and I received funding for a new ICP-MS, since the old one has been or-
phaned by its manufacturer at least twice and is showing its age. We hope to get that process 
going in the next few months as well. 

My best to everyone, we miss you, and hope you are doing well! 

 

Pieces of fresh, glassy 
basaltic tephra produced 
during the 2005 eruption 
of Sierra Negra volcano, 
in the Galapagos. Karen 
(whose hand this is), Joe 
Eakin, Emily Weaver 
(2020 Environmental Ge-
ology major), and 3 addi-
tional students visited the 
islands to collect footage 
and interviews with local 
guides, residents, and 
scientists for the Virtual 
Galapagos project. No-
tice the colorful irides-
cence of the tephra piec-
es, because they are so 
young and glassy.   
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Di Keller  
Senior Lecturer  
 
Hello Alums!  Bruce used to jokingly refer to the years between 
his time as a student at Colgate and when he returned as a pro-
fessor as the "inter-Selleckian period."  Following Bruce's lead, it 
seems we are currently transitioning into a new era on the Col-
gate geologic timeline. We have been in a time of marked turn- 
over in department "taxa," one more akin to the end Pleistocene 
"extinctions" than the end Cretaceous bolide impact.  Paul Pinet 
retired in 2015, we lost Bruce in 2017, Rich April retired in 2018, 
and Connie Soja retired in 2019; and there are other non-faculty 
retirements on the horizon.  Of course, as any of you who took 
Evolution of Planet Earth know, such events open up niches for 
new life, and throughout these recent years we also have en-
joyed welcoming new colleagues, who will shape the next era in 
the department.   

In the classroom, my roster of lab courses has remained much the same but for Mineralogy in 
particular, the labs themselves have changed quite a bit.  Since Rich's retirement, William and  
Karen team-taught lectures for the course during its first new iteration, and William has taken the 
reins for the two following years.  Sadly, the much-loved stereographic projections lab is gone 
from Mineralogy but now all of optics is taught solely in lab, which has been an interesting and  
rewarding challenge. To those of you who may be wondering - No worries!  We still do Minerals of 
the Week! quizzes and a lab practical, and the three cafe muggers still all crawl free to neso 
three. (Quick Minerals of the Week re-quiz:  This mnemonic is for which mineral's chemical com-
position (1 point), and what is that composition (1 point)?  (Please email your answers to  
dkeller@colgate.edu)   :- )  
 
Research-wise, my focus has shifted in recent years also.  The soil pit that I described in the last 
newsletter was my last to date.  However, as much as I miss soils, I feel fortunate that William in-
vited me to join his research study on wollastonite weathering and its role in CO2 sequestration.  
Although digging in splintery wollastonite 
mine stockpiles does not bring the same 
soothing joy that digging in soil brought me, 
the project has been interesting and fun, 
allowing me to explore new areas of scien-
tific research while applying some of my ex-
pertise in mineral weathering and x-ray + 
SEM techniques.  Our findings have raised 
new questions that led to learning new 
methods and developing new lab protocols.  
For instance, in an effort to try to find evi-
dence for possible microbial influences on 
weathering processes, we examined natural-
ly cemented aggregates from mine stock-
piles at very high magnifications on the SEM 
last summer.  Those SEM studies revealed a fantastic array of various Wow-inspiring weathering 
textures and precipitated weathering rinds, at a scale and resolution that we hadn't experienced 
before. There is still a lot to learn and figure out but thanks to the excellent work of Victoria Arnold 
'19, Faith McDonald '19, Lily Kuentz '21, and Paul Nugent '21, we are off to a good start!  Take 
care! 

 

 Above:  4867 feet above sea level - a side trip to the top of Mt. 
Marcy during 2019 wollastonite sampling trip with students, 
Paul Nugent '21, Lily Kuentz '21, and William Peck 
(photographer). SEM image of precipitated weathering rinds 
(scale bar: 10 microns) taken by Lily & Paul. 

mailto:dkeller@colgate.edu
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Alison Koleszar 
Senior Lecturer 
 
Hello Geology alumni and friends! This fall will start my 

fourth year teaching in Colgateôs Geology department, and 

Iôm particularly excited that this will be my first year as a 

Senior Lecturer! Most recently, Iôve been teaching Environ-

mental Geology (GEOL 101) and the new course Sustain-

able Earth (GEOL 102), along with the Core Scientific Per-

spectives courses Earth Resources and Dangerous Earth. 

Dangerous Earth was new to me this spring but was a ton of fun as students explored non-fiction 

literature (with first-hand narratives of experiences of natural hazards) and merged the technical 

details of geologic hazards with the human experience of living through them. Iôm looking forward 

to teaching this class again in the future! 

This spring had an unconventional twist when we all left campus and went online after spring 

break. Many of the hands-on volcano demos had to happen in my kitchen (with assistance from a 

six-year-old) and be broadcast to students virtually. Discussions had to move to Zoom and to 

online discussion threads, and ñoffice hoursò occasionally included audio of my dog barking at the 

mail carrier. Students did an amazing job with this shift, though, and I really enjoyed our interac-

tions in virtual meetings for classes, independent studies, and senior thesis projects!  

Although the project start has been slightly delayed by COVID-19, Iôm really enthusiastic to be 

launching a new research project with Colgate students on Augustine Volcano in Alaska. This pro-

ject was recently funded by the National Science Foundation and includes support for five Colgate 

student research projects over the next three years. Together with undergrads from a partner insti-

tution and scientists at the Alaska Volcano Observatory, weôll be looking at the number and sizes 

of bubbles and crystals that are trapped in lavas to help us understand how magma ascends 

through a volcano. This has important implications for volcanic hazards at Augustine and at other 

volcanoes around the world, and Iôm really excited to start this project with some keen Colgate un-

dergrads!  
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Amy Leventer 
Professor 
 
Itôs hard to believe that I have been teaching here in the Geology 
Department for over 20 years! Iôm still having a great time, both in 
the classroom and in the field. I continue to teach Introduction to 
Oceanography every fall semester, a great way to meet students 
from every department across campus. This past year, however, 
I was fortunate to teach Oceanography during the spring semes-
ter also, to the Benton Scholars. The course was completed with 

a 10-day sail on the SSV Corwith Cramer, a 134-foot 
tall ship owned and operated by Sea Education As-
sociation. Our voyage departed from Brooklyn Piers 
and returned to Woods Hole Massachusetts. Along 
the way, we visited the Northeast Canyons and Sea-
mounts Marine National Monument, and sailed 
through the Block Island Wind Farm. Over that short 
time, we developed an understanding of the science 
supporting selection of marine protected areas, sam-
pled for plastic pollution, and were thoroughly en-
gaged in every aspect of shipboard life ï raising and 
lowering sails, manning the helm, standing lookout, 
and cleaning the ship, top to bottom, every day. 
Thanks to the Benton Scholars Program and to all 
the folks at SEA - an incredible experience! 
 
At the upper level, I enjoy teaching Paleoclimatology and Marine Geology, both courses that 
have direct ties to my own research on climate change in the Antarctic and help me bring my 
science to my students.  Students in the 2019 Marine Geology course amazed me with their pro-
posal ideas ï ranging from underwater archeology as a tool to understand the peopling of the 
Americas, to a direct sampling and photo mapping program to study the longer term environ-
mental impacts of the Deep Water Horizon oil spill on benthic communities in the Gulf of Mexico.  
 
Iôve had two wonderful field seasons recently. From December 2018 - January 2019, I worked 
on the Antarctic Ice Sheet, part of a team that hot water drilled through a kilometer of ice and 
sampled a sub ice lake that sits above bedrock but beneath the glacial ice. Mercer Subglacial 
Lake is 15 meters deep and the size of Manhattan. The lake sediments record the history of the 
overlying ice sheet. During January 2020, I was lucky to sail on the Hesperides, a Spanish Naval 
research vessel, in the Weddell Sea and Antarctic Peninsula. What a wonderful experience, 
both the science and the total immersion in Spanish culture and language. Next time, I promise 
to take a language class first! 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

      Lake Mercer Camp Drone Billy Collins  
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Joe Levy 
Assistant Professor 
 
Itôs been a busy couple of years since arriving here at 
Colgateðtime flies when youôre having fun teaching an 
outstanding cohort of students in the field! 
 
In the classroom, the highlight since the last newsletter 
has been getting out with classes like Seds, Geology of 
Americaôs Parks, and the Cryosphere to explore sedi-
mentary landforms from New York to the Grand Canyon, 
and everywhere in between. Weôve become regulars in 
 the Shawangunks, and have started tracing the Catskill 
 Delta sediments from their coarsest expressions in the                                                                       
 eastern part of the state, to the organic-rich, offshore 

Devonian shales that crop out on Lake Erie in the west. Weôre visiting many of the same iconic 
Hamilton Group outcrops pioneered by Bruce Selleck and Bob 
Linsley, making Colgate geology vans a common sighting every 
fall up and down US-20 and our surrounding roads. Other labs 
have ventured even further afield to check out ice-age landforms 
like drumlins on the Lake Ontario shore or outburst flood mega-
potholes at Little Falls, NY. For a complete lowdown on the big-
gest class adventure Iôve had in the past year or two, check out 
the description of GEOL 120 elsewhere in the newsletter! 

 
On the research front, it was exciting to make use of Boyce Fund 
research support in the department to take a short expedition to 
the Alvord Desert of eastern Oregon last summer with two just-
graduated seniors (Michelle Tebolt and Patrick Matulka). The goal 
of the project was to develop a new method for measuring soil 
moisture using the infrared reflectance of barren soils. While you 
can always measure how damp dirt is in the lab (by drying it) or in 

the field (with a soil moisture 
probe), these methods are 
time-consuming and invasive. 
If we want to measure soil 
moisture in fragile wetland 
systems, like those found in 
Antarctica, we need a way of figuring out where the water is 
in the soil surface that is faster, covers more area, and dis-
turbs the environment less. Enter the drone. We mounted a 
new spectrometer to a surveying drone, and mapped soil 
moisture across a zone of hydrothermal spring discharge-
where it pours out onto the desertôs playa floor. The clays in 
the playa were muddy and ferocious, but no shoes were lost 

Selfie in the Guadalupe Mountains scouting  
out sites for Geology 120: Geology of Ameri- 
caôs Parks  

Students in Sedimentary and 
Surface Processes (GEOL 
225) check out cobble distribu-
tions and discharge patterns 
on the Sangerfield River near 
Camp Fiver  

Setting up a station to monitor insolation, 
temperature, humidity, and soil moisture.  

Thanks to all the students who have worked in the lab, and who have completed senior projects 
with me ï Meghan Duffy, Lillian Ganske, and Austin Sun (class of 2018), Allie Callanan, Isabel 
Dove, Sara Gillis, Natalie Kozlowski, and Camila Loke (class of 2019), Rachel Meyne, Meaghan 
Kendall, and Grace Schreiber (class of 2021), and Lauren Horstmyer (class of 2022).   
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(nor drones, nor hats, despite the wind). We came back from 
the field with ground truth samples, a hard drive full of spectra, 
and a new appreciation   for life in one of Americaôs most re-
mote places. Remoteness doesnôt come at the expense of hos-
pitality, though! The Fields Sta-
tion, in Fields, OR (pop. 9) was 
a real hit on the way home from 
the field each eveningð 
they serve up quart-sized   
milkshakes that are every bit as 
thick as the playa muds. Worth 
the visit! A third student, Jessica 

Johnson, is racing to work to connect the ground-truth measure-
ments made in the desert to the drone-borne spectrometer meas-
urements, in an effort to present the results as a poster at an up-
coming conference in Houston.  

Patrick and Michelle check out myste-
rious ridges and furrows on the playa.   

Getting the survey drone ready 
to map spring discharge.  

William Peck 
Professor 
 
Hello from Hamilton!  We have had an exciting few years in the 
PeckïKong household.  We have a new addition to the family; 
Samuel Kong Peck was born in June 2017.  He joins Julia (now 10) 
and Henry (13).  It has changed the dynamic at home somewhat 
and has generally added to the happy chaos.  

Since Rich Aprilôs retirement Karen Harpp and I have taken over 
the Mineralogy class, with Di Keller teaching the labs.  Karen and I 

co-taught it for the first time a few years ago and I am teaching the lecture solo this yearï lots of 
fun but it has been a real crash course in some aspects of mineralogy that I hadnôt thought much 
about in 20 years!  In terms of research I have several ongoing projects, and have finally pub-
lished some older work.  The most ancient is writing up the results of Gary Eppichôs (ô06) thesis 
on a magnesite deposit near Kilmar, Quebec in the journal Minerals.  I also wrote up a project 
that I had worked on with Bruce Selleck and Matt Quinan (ô18) on the origin of Grenville Province 
sediments in the Adirondacks, Quebec, 
and New Jersey, which was published in 
Precambrian Research last year. 

My main research focus in the past few 
years has been trying to understand the 
formation of the wollastonite deposits 
near Willsboro NY, in the eastern Adiron-
dacks.  This has been the focus of thesis 
projects by Julia Barcello (ô18), Lily Dag-
gett (ô18), Sam Timothy (ô19), Mark LaPan 
(ô19), and Shae Labbe (ô19).  While work-
ing at the Lewis wollastonite deposit in 
2017 Bruce Selleck and I noticed that 
some of the wollastonite tailings at the 
mine were cemented together by calcite, 
taking on the aspect of concrete.  This is 
probably a result of reactions where wol-     Julia, Henry, Myongsun, and Samuel at Delphi Falls NY 
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lastonite + CO2 form calcite + quartz, essentially sequestering atmospheric CO2.  This really in-
teresting phenomena has been the focus of two years of work with Di Keller and Victoria Arnold 
(ô19), Faith McDonald (ô19), Lily Kuentz (ô21), and Paul Nugent (ô21).  Hopefully we will be able to 
document aspects of this passive carbon sequestration that may inform engineering approaches 
to lowering atmospheric CO2.  In addition to wollastonite, I am looking again at the spectacular 
Sterling Hill zinc deposit in New Jersey, which was the thesis of Mary Hurtgen (ó20).  More about 
that in the next newsletter! 

Martin Wong 
Associate Professor 
 
Greetings and hello from Hamilton! It has been an eventful time in 
so many ways since our last newsletter. After finishing serving as 
department chair two years ago, I was asked to join the Dean of 
Facultyôs office as an Associate Dean for a three-year term. While I 
have greatly missed being in the department on a daily basis, it has 
also been an interesting experience to view things from the adminis-

trative side of the institution. I have largely been working on issues related to off-campus study 
programs as well as the scholars programs, sophomore residential seminars and Colgate cen-
ters and institutes, among other programs. It has been a rewarding experience, but I am looking 
forward to getting back to teaching and research in another year or so. On the home front, we 
are mostly successfully navigating the new normal with Asher (now 3) and Olivia (now 13) at 
home. Interesting and new challenges all around! I hope this finds you and your family healthy 
and well. 

нлмф DŜƻ-tƛȊȊŀ  
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A remembrance of Sheila Seaman 
July 10, 1957 - July 27, 2019 

 

Contributed by 
Art Goldstein 
 
It brings me much sadness to tell you that Sheila Seaman 
passed away last summer after a long struggle with Can-
cer.  Sheila joined the Geology Department at Colgate in 
1987 and rapidly became one of the more popular Professors 
in the Department: no small feat considering that both Bob 
Linsley and Jim McLelland were at their primes then.  She 
was an igneous petrologist and taught courses in Mineralogy 
and Petrology, together with Rich April and Jim McLelland, as 
well as Intro courses and advanced seminars and, of course, 
the OC.  There have rarely been Professors more dedicated 
to the students than Sheila.  There was, quite literally, almost 
nothing she would not do to help a struggling student, includ-
ing staying late in her office and lab, always with the door 

open so anyone who needed her time could have it.  She was also quite demanding of both her 
students and herself but had a way of making difficult subjects understandable to almost any-
one.  Sheila came to Colgate from University of New Mexico and she had a passion for the land-
scapes and geology the Southwest US.  She took many students there for research but also 
learned to love the Maine Coast, through her work on the OC.  She spent many weeks on Mt. De-
sert Island and guided student research there as well as establishing a rigorous research program 
of her own which continued after she left Colgate.  In short, she fit in to the CU Geology Depart-
ment as well as anyone ever has and changed it for the better, although she only worked at Col-
gate for five years.  It would not be inaccurate to say that she had a mellowing effect on the male 
bastion we were at the time. 

One cannot speak of Sheila without commenting on her love of animals.  This was not restricted 
to pets, although she had many including a 400 lb. pig, but included whatever woodland creatures 
or feral cats might be hanging around.  At one point she was renting an old farmhouse adjacent to 
woods and spent more money on feed for deer, squirrels, and the rest than she did on her-
self.  One memorable day she and Paul Pinet went to the outdoor track to do running workouts.  It 
had rained the night before and Sheila made Paul walk the entire track with her picking up all the 
worms so none would be squashed.  

I was Department Chair at the time and we tried very hard to keep Sheila.  Her husband, Mike 
Williams, was an Assistant Professor of Geology at UMass, and a stellar geologist, and the long-
distance relationship was not a long-term solution for them.  With the cooperation of the CU Ad-
ministration we offered a job to Mike so that we could keep Sheila.  UMass made a counter offer 
and, in the end, they chose to move to UMass.  Sheila thrived there just as she had at Col-
gate.  She received awards for her teaching prowess as well as NSF grants to support her re-
search.  She received tenure and was promoted to Full Professor as well as serving as Associate 
Department Head and Graduate Program Director.  She is as missed there as she is by those of 
us who knew her at Colgate.  She was one of the worldôs truly beautiful people and we are all 
poorer now that she is gone, although we are all richer for having known her. 
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Amy Leventer  Awarded 2018 Goldthwait Polar Medal 

 
The Byrd Polar and Climate Research Center announced Dr. Amy Leventer, Harold Orville Whitnall 
Professor of Geology at Colgate University, as the 2018 winner of the Goldthwait Polar Medal in 
recognition of her distinguished record of scholarship and service in polar science. 

Dr. Leventer is an outstanding geoscientist who has made important contributions to polar science, 
education, and the polar research community at large. Her research spans marine geology, biologi-
cal oceanography, and paleoclimatology with an emphasis on understanding the coupled ocean-
climate system of the Antarctic margin on a range of timescales. She is an expert in the use of ma-
rine diatom and other geochemical data, combined with process-oriented studies of modern polar 
sedimentation and ecosystems. She has published over 76 peer-reviewed publications and has par-
ticipated in 22 marine research cruises in Antarctica, leading 5 as chief- or co-chief scientist. 

According to Dr. Stefanie Brachfeld, Associate Dean and Professor of 
Earth and Environmental Studies at Montclair State University, ñAmy is 
one of the true pioneers in Antarctic marine geology, as a scientist, as 
one of the first women to lead international collaborative research teams 
in Antarctica as chief scientist aboard the RVIB Palmer and LM Gould, 
and as an advocate for the Antarctic community on the first committees 
charged with oversight and planning for polar research vessels.ò 

Dr. Leventer is a dedicated mentor to students and young polar scien-
tists, having advised over 63 undergraduate student research projects, 
50 of which were on Antarctic research topics. She has also advised 12 

graduate students and served as an invited instructor at numerous research training workshops. Po-
lar and marine science communities have benefited from Dr. Leventerôs frequent and active partici-
pation on National Science Foundation panels and advisory committees, particularly those oversee-
ing polar research vessels, as well her roles as convener of many AGU and GSA conference ses-
sions, co-editor of an AGU Antarctic Research Series volume, reviewer of numerous manuscripts 
and proposals, and coordinator of travel grants for research and training workshops. 

Dr. Amelia Shevenell, Associate Professor of Marine Science at the University of Southern Florida, 
says Dr. Leventer ñhas achieved research excellence while teaching three to four undergraduate 
courses annually, planning and participating in international Antarctic research expeditions, mentor-
ing undergraduate researchers, and publishing these resultsò.  Shevenell continues, ñProfessor Le-
venterôs over thirty years of outstanding scientific contributions have had a significant and large-
scale impact, and together with her tireless commitment to mentoring early career polar research-
ers, exemplify exactly what the Goldthwait Polar Medal is intended to recognize and honor.ò 

Established in 1996, the Goldthwait Polar Medal is awarded annually in recognition of ñoutstanding 
contributions to polar research.ò It is the highest honor bestowed by the Byrd Center. The award is 
named in honor of Dr. Richard Parker Goldthwait, a leading glacial geologist and the founder and 
first Director (1960-1965) of The Ohio State Universityôs Institute of Polar Studies, now the Byrd Po-
lar and Climate Research Center. 

Dr. Leventer received her award and presented the Goldthwait Lecture at the Byrd Center on  
February 7,  2019, after returning from yet another trip from "the ice" as part of the SALSA project. 
 
 
 

 

http://www.colgate.edu/facultysearch/facultydirectory/aleventer
https://bpcrc.osu.edu/goldthwait-polar-medal
https://www.montclair.edu/profilepages/view_profile.php?username=brachfelds
https://www.marine.usf.edu/about-us/directory/faculty-directory/amelia-shevenell/
https://bpcrc.osu.edu/goldthwait-polar-medal
https://library.osu.edu/blogs/archives/2013/12/20/twelve-days-osus-doc-g-pioneered-glacial-research/
https://bpcrc.osu.edu/
https://bpcrc.osu.edu/
https://salsa-antarctica.org/


 мс 

 Robert M. Linsley Geology Museum 
Contributed by Di Keller and Rich April 

 
 

2019 marked the 10-year anniversary of the Rob-
ert M. Linsley Geology Museum, and what a year 
it was!  The Linsley Museum continues to be the 
most popular museum on campus and is a key 
component of Colgateôs science outreach pro-
gram, which brings in over 2500 schoolchildren 
each year to enjoy the outstanding science re-
sources at the college, including the Ho Tung Vis-
ualization Lab, the greenhouse, and the Linsley 
Museum.  Setting a record of nearly ten thousand 
visitors in 2018-19, this banner number was in 
large part due to a special Bicentennial display 
conceived and made possible by Rich April.  After 
a year of determined effort, Rich (who, along with 
Di Keller, continues to curate the museum and 
collections in his emeritus years), secured a loan 

of precious mineral carvings and rough stones from the American Museum of Natural History (AMNH) 
to create a display highlighting the 150-year association between Colgate and the AMNH.  This rich 
history begins with the fact that a professor at Colgate, Albert S. Bickmore, founded the AMNH in 
1869.  The story continues through numerous philanthropic donations to the AMNH by various mem-
bers of the Colgate family through the years, and the AMNH-funded expeditions that led to the discov-
ery of our famous dinosaur egg.  In more recent years, Colgate's 12th president, George Langdon, 
went on to serve as president of the AMNH after leaving Colgate in 1988.  If you would like to hear 
more about the stories behind this exhibit, you can listen to an interview of Rich talking about the dis-
play at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cl6pbxcUJhs 
  
Oddly enough, it seems that many of the other noteworthy happenings at the Linsley Museum over 
the past couple of years have ties to this Bicentennial display story in some way.  For example, after 
receiving a generous donation of pearls from Mikimoto America during the summer of 2017, we in-
stalled a new exhibit featuring beautiful examples of both fresh and saltwater pearl varieties along with 
snippets on how pearls form and a few fun facts about the gems.  Included in this display are shells 
from pearl-producing oysters and mussels, the largest of which is a Pinctada margaritifera black-lip 
oyster shell collected and donated to the Colgate collections by Albert Bickmore.  A second notable 
experience for the Linsley Museum occurred in November of 2018, when it made its TV debut on the 
Travel Channel show, Mysteries at the Museum.  Footage of the museum and our famous dinosaur 

egg was filmed for a full day in June of that year and was 
featured at the beginning and end of the show's re-
enactment of Roy Chapman Andrews' discovery of our di-
nosaur egg during his 1923 AMNH-funded Gobi Desert 
expedition.  Last but not least, a new plaque was added to 
the museum on the occasion of Rich's retirement in 2018.  
In addition to celebrating Rich's contributions to the muse-
um and the department, the plaque designates that the 
specimens acquired by Rich during his time here at Col-
gate have been named the Richard H. April Collection.  
The collection numbers over 400 specimens to date, some 
of which are displayed in the Linsley Museum's pearl and 
gem exhibits, and several other spectacular samples, such 
as this striking cluster of ferruginous quartz crystals, are 
located throughout the museum. 

 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cl6pbxcUJhs


 мт 

Geology 120: Cataclysms in Americaôs Parks 

Last summer, sixteen students and Assistant Professor Joe Levy set out from Colgate for a 5,500 

mile road trip through Americaôs state, local, tribal, and national parks. The course was a new iter-

ation of Geology 120, the introductory field course for the geologically curious. This year the class 

was an exciting mix of aspiring Geology majors, pre-meds, history buffs, and students from all 

backgrounds looking to get out into the world for a few weeks of summer.  

Our first stop was the oil shales at 

Point Gratiot, on the shores of Lake 

Erie in Dunkirk, N.Y. This is about as 

close as you can get to the end-

Devonian extinction. Thereôs a lot of 

organic matter locked up in these 

shales, and this was many studentsô 

first change to sniff rocks, feel for 

grain size, and get up close and per-

sonal with the story of the Earth writ-

ten in stone.   

 

 

 

A day or two later, we arrived at the 

Buffalo National Scenic River, Northern 

Arkansas. The group took to canoes to 

consider the effects of runoff, dis-

charge, bank erosion, and bar for-

mation. We got caught in a thunder-

storm, too. Taking shelter on a sandbar 

was team-building fun.  

 

 

In the the Guadalupe Mountains we 

spent a day exploring the fossil reef 

that makes the site a beacon for car-

bonate geologists, hiking from the mud-

dy forereef basin up to the towering 

coral peaks. Scoping out incredible fos-

sils and calcite rhombs was the reward 

for battling the ferocious wind.  

 

 


